Patient Representative Group Report 2014
Thornton Medical Centre’s patient representative group has been successfully up and running since 2011. Over the last year one of our founding members passed away and they will be sadly missed. We have welcomed new members and we now have 13 regular members with an elected Chairperson. We have met on a number of occasions and the minutes of each meeting are available on request.
We are constantly trying to recruit new members by:

· Advertising in the waiting room, on our monthly News Letter and on our Practice Website. 

· Inviting any patients who have a complaint or suggestion to attend the group.

· Letting any patients who attend the surgery know about the group and inviting them to attend.
· The PRG have a designated notice board in reception advertising the group.

· We advertise the group in the local community centre.

· We informed all patients filling in our annual Local Practice Survey about the group and asked them to record an interest in attending so that they will be invited to our next meeting.
· We now offer a quarterly ‘prize’ for patients who offer suggestions. The Chairperson devised a card to write the suggestion on, which advertises the PRG.
· We have found word of mouth to be a very successful way of recruiting new members.

Summary of Meetings so far 
(Minutes are available from all the previous meetings either on our website or by contacting Julie Brier at the surgery.)

Over the course of the meetings recurring themes for practice development have been:

· Alcohol awareness- 

· Our surgery has a high A+E attendance. Within the PRG meetings we looked at the figures and reasons for this. It was identified that many of the admissions were related to alcohol.

· We discussed the current alcohol workers that work at the surgery and close vicinity.

· We discussed our current alcohol policy of trying to identify patients who are at moderate or high risk of drinking and options that are available to them.

· The PRG then devised a poster, which is displayed in the waiting room, and leaflets helping to identify alcohol problems and where to go for help.
· Open day-

· The PRG felt it would be a good idea for the practice and wider community to hold an Open Day at the surgery.
· The Open Day was held on 21/11/13. It was a very successful day attended by all PRG members, practice staff and many patients. 

· Multiple agencies also attended the Open Day with stalls advertising their services. These included members from the Children’s centre, Armley Helping Hands, Armley Community Centre, Weight Management services, Carers Leeds and Age UK. Also advisors from Mental Health team, CCG, British Gas, Health Visiting team, Public health, Leeds Directory and dental care. Feedback was very positive from all those involved.

· Following the Open Day many new relationships with the local agencies have been formed. We now have a member of the Leeds City Council funded group ‘The Healthy Living Network’ who attends the surgery weekly to offer patients advise and following this she has set up a gardening group which is well attended by our patients.

· On reflection of the Open Day it was agreed to be a success and a future event will be organised by the PRG members.

· Meetings-

· To gain an enhanced understanding of the difficulties some of our patients have, hence ensure representation of the wider community, our PRG members have been active in attending local meetings with Carers Leeds, Debt management and have forged relationships with the Local Community Centre.

· We also have a member of the PRG on the Patient Association Group. They meet with PRG members from other surgeries in the locality and discuss ways that money can be spent and commissioned to better the services available in the area.

· A+E attendances-
· As cited above our practice has a high A+E attendance. We agreed to look at the A+E attendances in detail. The PRG are going to devise a letter to send out to patients advising them about the other places patients can attend rather than A+E.

· Patients who ‘Do Not Attend’-

· It was agreed that this can be highly frustrating and take up valuable appointments. It has been identified that many ‘DNA’ appointments are often those that are booked in advance. 

· The PRG are going to devise a letter and questionnaire to send to patients who frequently ‘DNA’ their appointment and would like to be involved in decisions regarding asking patients to leave the patient list if they frequently miss appointments.

· Dental Health-

· Finding available NHS dental health can be difficult and this has been discussed in the meetings. The group would like to make it easier for our patients to access emergency and routine dental care. 

· After investigating it has been agreed that contacting dental care services via 111 is the best route in an emergency.

· The group is going to meet with a public health worker in oral health and somebody from dental services to see if the service offered can be bettered in our area and to see if the surgery can improve advertising of the services.
· WIFI-

· The PRG suggested having WIFI available for patients in the reception area, this is now available on request.

· Car parking-

· We discussed the difficulty on occasions to park in the car park. We discussed manning the car park and discussed a barrier but it was decided within the group that this would not be feasible.
· Appointment system-
· We have talked on a few occasions about the current triage system. Any patient that phones into the surgery at any time of the day can talk to the on-call Doctor once all the appointments have been allocated for that day. The doctor will then deal with the problem via telephone or allocate an appointment that day or a subsequent day depending on problem severity.
· We have discussed the possibility of ‘doctor first’ triage whereby for the first hour of the day if a patient phones the surgery they will get to speak to the doctor first who will triage them appropriately. It was agreed this could be a good solution to the appointment systems and will be discussed in more detail.
Following the successful completion of the Local Practice Survey the previous 2 years the same questionnaire was repeated. This would also help in comparing results to see if any improvements have been made in the last year.
Local Practice Survey
To try to question a fair and representative cohort of patients we followed the same protocol as the last time we asked patients to fill in the questionnaire. To do this, over a fortnight period, the survey was handed out to patients in the surgery. It was placed in reception and on chairs for patients to complete whilst waiting. We also posted the survey to a random selection of patients enclosing a SAE.
51 questionnaires were returned within the timescale.
Results of Local Practice Questionnaire
· Appointments

· 48 of the 51 patients questioned (94.1%) agreed or strongly agreed that they could get an urgent appointment at the surgery or speak to a doctor on the same day, reassuringly this has increased from last year when the number was 83.3%.
· 81.6% of the patients questioned agreed or strongly agreed that they could book a non-urgent appointment when needed, although this is still a high number and better than in 2012, it had reduced since last year when it was 90.4%.

·  35 of the 51 patients (68.6%) agreed or strongly agreed that they were happy with the current appointment system. This again was better than in 2012 when it was 57.1%, however it had reduced from last year when it was 80.9%. Last year 9.5% of patients questioned disagreed or strongly disagreed that they were happy with the system and unfortunately this number had again increased to15.6% this time.
· The results are very interesting. Patients appear to be happy that they can be getting urgent appointments or speak to the doctor on the same day but are unhappy that they can’t get pre-bookable/ non-urgent appointments.
· Unfortunately we received no suggestions about how to better the appointment system.
· Opening Times
· 50 of the 51 of patients questioned (98%) either agreed or strongly agreed that the practice was open at times when they can attend an appointment. Only 1 patient disagreed with this, and nobody strongly disagreed with it. We had improved in this area from last year when 88% agreed or strongly agreed and 3 patients disagreed or strongly disagreed that they the practice was open at times when they could attend.
· 96% of patients questioned were happy with the current opening times with only 1 patient disagreeing with this and nobody strongly disagreeing with it. This is again an improvement from last year when 90.4% of patients agreed or strongly agreed with that they were happy.
· Overall the results indicate that the current opening hours and appointment time availability continues to be suitable to the vast majority of patients.

· Our Surgery

· The vast majority of patients questioned agreed or strongly agreed that the reception staff are friendly and approachable (49 of the 51 (96%) questioned). This has actually improved since last year when 92.8% agreed or strongly agreed.
· 97.8% of patients agreed or strongly agreed that the practice is clean and tidy, which has improved from the number last year of 90.5%.

· 97.8% of the patients questioned agreed or strongly agreed that the practice is welcoming which has increased again from last year when the number was 90.4%.

· We have tended to score well on the questions relating to ‘Our Surgery’ asking about the practice environment each year. We are very lucky to have a lovely well kept surgery and our reception staff are very professional and tend to be well liked by patients.
· Clinical Care
· 95.9% of patients questioned agreed or strongly agreed that they felt listened to by the doctors and nurses, this is comparable to the figure of 95.2% last year and 92.3% in 2012.
· 100% of patients agreed or strongly agreed that the doctors and nurses treated them with dignity and respect, an improvement from last year when it was 95.2% and from 2012 when it was 94.5%.

· 98% of the patients questioned agreed or strongly agreed that the doctors and nurses have good communication skills, again an improvement from last year’s figures of 95.2% and the figures in 2012 of 94.5%.

· 96% of the patients questioned agreed or strongly agreed that they feel confident in the treatment they received from the doctors and nurses, last year’s figure was similar at 95.2% and the previous year at 94.5%.
· Overall 50 of the 51 patients questioned (98%) were happy with the clinical care they received with only 1 patient disagreeing with this and nobody strongly disagreeing with it. This again has improved from the previous year of 92.8%, and 94.5% in 2012.
· Over the past 3 years we have consistently achieved with our ‘Clinical Care’, this is testament to the dedication and hard work the clinical staff provide and continues to show the clinical team’s consistency in providing excellent clinical care daily. 
· Equality Monitoring
49 patients ticked the box about how regularly they attended the surgery, 51% attended every 0-3 months, 32.7% attended every 3-6 months, and 16.3% attended every 6-12 months.

Only 39 patients declared their sex, 28.2% were male and 71.7% were female

Only 2 patients ticked the box declaring that they were disabled.

3 patients ticked the box declaring an interest in attending future PRG meetings.

98% of patients declared their age. Nobody under 16 answered the questionnaire but otherwise it was a relatively equal spread of ages.
	Age

	<16

	17-24

	25-34

	35-44

	45-54

	55-64

	65-74

	>75


	Percentage answered
	0

	2

	22

	18

	22

	10

	14

	12



	


Discussion of the Results
Following the collation of the results from the Local Practice Survey, a copy of the above was sent to all members of the PRG and with the group an action plan was devised for the forthcoming year.

We discussed:
1. Local Practice Survey Development
It was agreed the LPS was a well structured and easy to follow questionnaire and the results obtained were useful in practice development.

However it was decided to keep the LPS fluid in the content to represent changes that may occur. Any complaints or suggestions that arise, or any topics discussed in the PRG meetings that the group felt should be questioned in the LPS will be easily added.

2. Appointments
Over the past 3 years the PRG have discussed the appointment system on numerous occasions. It has always been a difficult issue and as a group we have discussed many possible alternatives.

At present the current triage system is agreed to be the fairest way to deal with the ever increasing demands for appointments.
On the whole the LPS demonstrated positive feedback for the current appointment system. The vast majority of the patients questioned are in fact happy with the opening hours and appointment availability. However as a practice we continue to strive to improve and we recognise we could still do more.

We feel this year’s survey suggests an increasing demand for pre-bookable/ non urgent appointments and as a practice we have agreed to meet with the CCG to discuss possible alterations to the appointment system to enable us to offer more pre-bookable appointments. However we have previously audited patients who did not attend for their appointments and a high number of these have been patients who had booked their appointment in advance so a balance between urgent and pre-bookable appointments is required and will need continual auditing.
We have also employed a new additional Salaried GP who is due to start in April so overall there will be more available appointments on a daily basis which should make pre-booking more accessible.

Obviously a big impact on appointment availability is reducing the number of ‘Did Not Attend’ appointments. The PPG have agreed to devise a letter to be sent to patients who DNA appointments and for the members to be consulted about the possibility of asking patients to leave the practice if they consistently DNA.
3. Opening Hours
Again we received very positive feedback from the opening hours we provide. 3 doctors provide an evening surgery 6pm-8pm on a Monday night and this is very well received and attended by our working population.

We used to offer an early surgery 7-8am but this was poorly attended with high levels of ‘DNAs’ so it is felt this should not be reintroduced.

It is agreed opening hours should continually be questioned within the LPS to see if changes may be needed in the future.

There were only 2 written comments out of the total 149 returned questionnaires (2012, 2013 and 2014 combined) suggesting a Saturday morning surgery. As a group we have previously discussed this and it is agreed that the logistics of setting up this service for a very small number of patients requesting it at present wouldn’t be necessary but again this will be continuously monitored within the surveys.
4. Out of Hours/ Accident and Emergency attendance
As a practice we do have a high attendance rate at A+E and OOH.  We have discussed this within the PRG meetings on numerous occasions.

As a practice we get a break down list of ‘frequent attendees’ and we agreed to discuss any recurring reasons for attendance, with the aim to develop ways to support our practice population to either redirect them to more appropriate services or to educate our patients to reduce attendances, such as educating young parents about common childhood illness, alcohol services awareness etc.
A letter will also be devised be the PRG members to send with a questionnaire to patients who have recently attended A+E. This will be intended to highlight other services that may have been more appropriate to access rather than OOH/A+E and to educate about what to do in the future.
5. Our Surgery
As a practice we strive for excellence and try very hard at maintaining a professional manner both within the practice and in our attitude towards patients. It is reassuring to see that we have again achieved very positive results in this aspect.
We discussed the possibility of having hard-floors/Lino instead of carpets previously but it was agreed that carpets appear warmer and more inviting at this point but this may need to be altered in future in line with infection control.
We have recently changed all our chairs to wipe down chairs to improve infection control rates and these have been well received.
6. Clinical Care
It was very positive to see consistent results in the care received by medical and nursing staff.

We now have 3 practice nurses, 2 health care assistants and one trainee health care assistant. We have 5 GP partners, and a new salaried GP starting in April who was a previous trainee at the practice and we welcome him back. We also have trainee GPs at the surgery. We consistently receive praise for the hard work we do which is reassuring and rewarding, but we will continually monitor the clinical care we offer using the LPS to ensure consistency.
Action Plan
On discussion, we felt the main aims for the forthcoming action plan should include improvements to the appointment system, including ‘Did not attend’ appointments, and OOH/A+E attendance monitoring.

	Issue/Theme
	Objective
	Tasks

	Satisfaction with appointment system
	To ensure that satisfaction with the system continues to improve.
To increase the number of available appointments both urgent and pre-bookable.
	To continue to ask about appointment satisfaction within the LPS.
To meet with a member of the CCG to discuss possible improvements to the system.
Once our new GP is in place to look at the possibility of opening up more pre-bookable appointments as needed.

	To reduce Did Not Attend appointments
	To reduce DNA appointments as this is a waste of valuable resources
	To highlight the number of DNA appointments that the surgery has per month within the waiting area and on the practice website.
For the PRG to write something on the website/in the monthly newsletter about DNA to discuss the impact and ‘backlog’ it has on the available appointments.

For the PRG to write a letter to send to patients who frequently DNA advising them of the impact of this.

The PRG to be consulted about asking patients who frequently DNA to leave the practice.

To audit DNA appointments to see if they are mainly urgent or pre-bookable appointments.

	OOH/A+E attendances
	To devise ideas to reduce the number of attendances at A+E and OOH centres when the surgery is closed. 
	To monitor all A+E and OOH attendances within a 6 month period- to assess the number and reason for attendance.
To discuss the above within the PRG meetings to try to think of any ways to reduce the numbers by thinking of alternate services which maybe available or worth setting up in future.
The initiation of a group meeting led by a GP, available for all new parents, aiming to teach them about common childhood illnesses that do not need urgent medical assistance.

A letter devised by the PRG to patients who frequently attend A+E advising them of the impact this has and possible alternatives they could attend.


Conclusion

Thornton Medical Centre’s PRG was set up in 2011. It is aimed to be representative of the practice population and the meetings are advertised to encourage this. It is continually evolving and we feel the meetings are well reflected by this. Throughout the time of the meetings we have welcomed new members and we are have become more organised by having a Chairperson, terms of reference and agendas which are sent out to all members prior to the meetings. Minutes of all meetings are always available to all patients.

Following the success of the previous Open Day, we aim to hold a further Open Day within this year to promote services in the area and help forge relationships with the agencies within the community.
The PRG aims to be involved in decision making about the services the practice offers, and the availability of services within the community as a whole. Members are now invited and have attended practice meetings and teaching about services in the area such as a recent meeting about debt management. The aim is to further understand hence represent our practice population, and improve the holistic care they receive.
The group is becoming increasingly independent and the meetings are led professionally by the elected Chairperson. The group have their own notice board in reception and are encouraged to write articles in the newsletter or for the website. The group can meet without staff members and use our facilities at any time they would like. Also, we now encourage any patient to contact the PRG directly especially with regards to any complaints or suggestions to ensure the whole patient population feel represented and to ensure confidentiality if desired.
We look forward to new members joining the group and the forthcoming meetings.
A little extra

The practice opening times are currently:

Mon - 8am-8pm

Tues/Weds/Thurs/Fri - 8am- 6pm

The practice can be contacted any time within the above hours via telephone on 01132310626, via email which is read daily, or by coming into reception.

Appointments can be booked in person, on the phone, via letter or on line.

Repeat prescriptions can be requested in writing, in person or on line and will be dealt with within 48 hours unless urgent.
